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Hardy Kim of Sunnyvale Presbyterian 
Church, which is in my district. 

Since 1956, Sunnyvale Presbyterian 
Church has stood for peace and justice 
in Silicon Valley. Pastor Kim began his 
service there 2 years ago, hoping to 
unite our diverse community and deliv-
ering spiritual comfort to the least for-
tunate. 

His work is important for those fami-
lies struggling to find affordable hous-
ing and keep up with the rising cost of 
living often overlooked in Silicon Val-
ley’s soaring wealth. 

He also is an immigrant success 
story. He came here with his parents 
from South Korea to Detroit and later 
received a bachelor’s degree from Har-
vard and a law degree from the Univer-
sity of Michigan. After a year as a 
Presbyterian mission volunteer in Bel-
fast, Northern Ireland, he felt called to 
church ministry. 

I have been honored to participate in 
dialogues he has led in the community 
on immigration and gun control. I have 
learned a lot from him about history. 
He recently told me that our separa-
tion of powers—such an important con-
cept today—is inspired in part by the 
Presbyterian Church, and that one of 
my favorite Presidents, Woodrow Wil-
son, apparently remarked that the 
highest honor of his life was not being 
President of the United States, but it 
was being an elder in the Presbyterian 
Church. 

Pastor Kim has become a reliable and 
trusted voice in Silicon Valley. I am 
very proud to introduce him to the 
House and honored that he would grace 
us with the opening prayer. 

f 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SPEAKER 
PRO TEMPORE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair will entertain up to 15 further re-
quests for 1-minute speeches on each 
side of the aisle. 

f 

POWAY SHOOTING 

(Mrs. DAVIS of California asked and 
was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute and to revise and 
extend her remarks.) 

Mrs. DAVIS of California. Madam 
Speaker, on Saturday, as members of 
our Jewish community in San Diego 
and all over the world observed the 
final day of Passover, a 19-year-old 
chose hate. He stormed into the 
Chabad of Poway synagogue, shooting 
at the congregation, leaving beloved 
community member Lori Gilbert Kaye 
dead and three more wounded. 

The congregation’s brave rabbi, 
Yisroel Goldstein, reflected: ‘‘I do not 
know why I had to witness scenes of a 
pogrom in San Diego County like the 
ones my grandparents experienced in 
Poland. . . . I don’t know why I had to 
see my good friend . . . hunted in her 
house of worship.’’ 

This Thursday, Madam Speaker, is 
Israel’s Yom HaShoah, a day to com-
memorate the Holocaust and the 6 mil-

lion Jews who were murdered for being 
Jewish. 

We are reminded of the hate, bigotry, 
and intolerance that we continue to 
face today, whether it be in San Diego, 
Sri Lanka, Christchurch, or Pitts-
burgh. 

Hate and violence had no place then 
and still do not today. We need to say 
‘‘never again’’ and act. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE AND LEGACY 
OF SENATOR RICHARD LUGAR 

(Mrs. BROOKS of Indiana asked and 
was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute.) 

Mrs. BROOKS of Indiana. Madam 
Speaker, today, I rise to honor the life 
and legacy of a truly great Hoosier who 
dedicated his life to making the world 
a better and safer place for generations 
to come. Senator Richard Lugar passed 
away over the weekend, with his dear 
family by his side, at the age of 78. 

The Richard G. Lugar Plaza in Indi-
anapolis is just one tribute to the truly 
great statesman and public servant 
role model he was to so many people, 
including to myself. He served our 
Navy proudly. He was the mayor of In-
dianapolis and the longest tenured 
Member of Congress from Indiana. 

He worked brilliantly and in a bipar-
tisan fashion not only on security 
issues but also compassionately on 
those issues that impacted Americans 
every day, including food security both 
at home and around the globe, edu-
cation for young people, energy inde-
pendence, and free trade. He skillfully 
navigated foreign policy matters and 
earned a Medal of Freedom for success-
fully convincing the former Soviet 
Union to dismantle their weapons at 
the end of the Cold War. 

No matter the topic at hand, he al-
ways made time for the next genera-
tion, to teach and inspire young Hoo-
siers to serve their country and to re-
mind all of us that we have more in 
common as Americans than we do dif-
ferences. 

We will miss his wisdom and his 
gentle smile dearly, but his legacy will 
endure for generations to come. 

f 

CLIMATE CHANGE 
(Mr. HIGGINS of New York asked and 

was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute.) 

Mr. HIGGINS of New York. Madam 
Speaker, this week, the House will pass 
major legislation to reassert America’s 
leadership on climate change. 

America’s leadership on this issue 
cannot be more urgent and needed. The 
current administration has ignored the 
consensus of scientists and the need to 
act in a responsible manner. 

Nearly 50 years ago on the first Earth 
Day, tens of millions of Americans de-
manded change from their government. 
Later that year, seven major pieces of 
legislation were signed into law—the 
Clean Water Act, the Clean Air Act, 
and the Safe Drinking Water Act—with 
overwhelming bipartisan support. 

Last week was Earth Day, and I saw 
firsthand that my community of west-
ern New York continues to lead to con-
front this challenge. With students 
finding ways to reduce the carbon foot-
print, Re-Tree Western New York cele-
brated 30,000 new tree plantings, and 
the Western New York Land Conser-
vancy is preserving green space for 
generations to come. 

Now Congress needs to follow this ex-
ample and restore America’s leadership 
role on the environment. 

f 

MONTH OF THE MILITARY CHILD 

(Mr. GREEN of Tennessee asked and 
was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute.) 

Mr. GREEN of Tennessee. Madam 
Speaker, I rise today to recognize the 
Month of the Military Child. I married 
the daughter of an Army retired com-
bat veteran. She was born just after 
her father got to Vietnam. My children 
are, of course, military children. 

Several years ago, I was on a friend’s 
Facebook page. He had died fighting 
for our country in Afghanistan. The 
last post on his Facebook page read: ‘‘I 
love you and miss you . . . Daddy.’’ 

Her dad had signed up to go to war, 
but she never did. 

Who will teach her to dance? 
Who will drop her off at college? 
Who will walk that young girl down 

the aisle? 
Our military children’s sacrifices can 

never be properly measured and never 
compensated, but we must do all we 
can to honor them. 

f 

GOODNESS IN ACTION IN TUCSON, 
ARIZONA 

(Mrs. KIRKPATRICK asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute and to revise and extend 
her remarks.) 

Mrs. KIRKPATRICK. Madam Speak-
er, I am standing here today to recog-
nize my southern Arizona community. 
While in Tucson for the work period, I 
saw goodness in action. The city of 
Tucson, the county, Catholic Commu-
nity Services, and other local churches 
and nonprofits came together with 
open arms and hearts to welcome and 
care for the hundreds of families seek-
ing asylum across our southern border. 

With limited resources and fleeting 
time, southern Arizonans stepped up to 
provide shelter, transportation, food, 
clothing, and childcare. City volun-
teers ran with little children who 
hadn’t played in weeks and weeks. 

The families fleeing their birthplace 
journeyed to the United States for a 
safer and better life for their children. 
Their stories are gut-wrenching, and 
the response I have seen and heard 
from the Tucson community has been 
unparalleled. 

No walls or cages, I saw goodness in 
action. We must come together like 
Tucson to find humane and proactive 
solutions to help these families. 
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HONORING LIAM MAGATHAN 

(Mr. WATKINS asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. WATKINS. Madam Speaker, 
today, I rise in honor of Liam 
Magathan of Meriden, Kansas, whom I 
awarded last week the Silver Congres-
sional Award Medal. 

Liam is a student at the University 
of Kansas. Through years of hard work, 
dedication, and personal sacrifice, 
Liam has achieved this prestigious 
honor. 

I want to let Liam know how much I 
look up to him and how the world 
would be a better place if more people 
were like him. 

Keep up the good work, my friend. 
You are bringing pride upon yourself, 
Kansas, and the United States of Amer-
ica. 

f 

MOURNING THE LOSS OF 
REVEREND HOWARD HAYWOOD 

(Mr. KENNEDY asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. KENNEDY. Madam Speaker, I 
rise today to join Myrtle Baptist 
Church, the Newton community, and 
the entire Commonwealth of Massachu-
setts in mourning the loss of Reverend 
Howard Haywood. 

A little over a year ago, I walked 
into Myrtle Baptist with my family, 
and Reverend Haywood welcomed us 
with a warm embrace that few could 
match. It was that physical, emotional 
embrace that countless congregants 
and visitors will never forget. 

With eight generations of his family 
calling Newton home, the reverend 
liked to talk about how the city shaped 
him. If anything, our city stands 
kinder, stronger, and more just because 
of him. 

A journeyman bricklayer and con-
struction worker for five decades, he 
literally built Massachusetts into what 
it is today. Yet he still felt like he had 
more to offer, so he spent the little free 
time he found fighting for affordable 
housing and civil rights for his fellow 
citizens. 

To his wife, Katy; his daughter, 
Kristen; his son, Howard, Jr.; and the 
entire Haywood family, please know 
how grateful we are that you shared 
this magnificent man with all of us. 

f 

b 1215 

RISING FOR LORI SMITH AND 
COLORECTAL CANCER SCREENING 

(Ms. HOULAHAN asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute.) 

Ms. HOULAHAN. Madam Speaker, 
today I rise for Lori Smith of Pennsyl-
vania, a member of my community who 
passed away last month after a very 
long and hard-fought battle with stage 
IV colorectal cancer. 

When she first received her diagnosis, 
Lori learned that several of the symp-

toms that she had been experiencing 
had been there for over a decade. So, 
Lori stood up. She harnessed the power 
of social media and advocacy to share 
her story with the world, to stand up 
and fight for her life and the lives of all 
those affected by this insidious disease. 

We met with Lori’s husband, Kenny, 
here in Washington to hear of her 
brave fight and of their tireless work 
to make sure that other families never 
have to go through the pain that they 
went through. 

That was March 19. Lori passed away 
on March 20. 

I refuse to let Lori’s death and the 
thousands of cancer-related deaths go 
unnoticed. I cosponsored H.R. 1570, the 
Colorectal Cancer Screening Act, 
which would waive Medicare’s cost- 
sharing requirements for preventive 
screening of colonoscopies. 

I urge the House and the Senate to 
pass this bipartisan and lifesaving leg-
islation. 

As we continue to search for a cure, 
the greatest tool at our disposal is al-
ways early diagnosis. No one in our 
country should ever have to forego life-
saving screenings. 

And to all my fellow Americans bat-
tling cancer, I will not stop fighting for 
you. 

f 

STAGGERING COST OF INSULIN 

(Mr. RUSH asked and was given per-
mission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. RUSH. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to highlight the staggering cost 
of insulin. 

A study published last September es-
timated that manufacturers could 
charge between $7 and $11 for insulin 
and still make a profit. In reality, 
Madam Speaker, the list price today is 
$275 a vial. 

This is an unconscionable markup on 
a critical, lifesaving drug, as diabetes 
is the primary cause of death for 85,000 
Americans each and every year. 

While insurance covers some of the 
costs, insulin is, all too often, 
unaffordable for the 17,000 Medicare 
beneficiaries in my district who depend 
on it to survive. That is because it can 
cost a senior on Medicare living in my 
hometown over $1,400 a year to pay for 
their diabetes medication. 

To combat this issue, I introduced 
the Insulin Access for All Act. My leg-
islation ensures that Medicare and 
Medicaid recipients pay nothing out of 
pocket for their insulin. 

I urge my colleagues to join with me 
in reducing the cost of insulin for all 
Americans. 

f 

TEENAGE SUICIDE 

(Mr. CÁRDENAS asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute and to revise and extend 
his remarks.) 

Mr. CÁRDENAS. Madam Speaker, I 
have the honor of helping an American 

citizen familiarize herself with our 
United States Capitol—with her United 
States Capitol. Sophia is here with her 
eighth grade class from St. Philip The 
Apostle Catholic School in Pasadena, 
California. 

I felt it important for her to under-
stand that we do listen, so I asked her 
before I gave this speech: What comes 
to mind? What issue would you like me 
to mention? 

She thought, and she thought, and 
she said: Teenage suicide rates are way 
too high. 

You had better believe it, America. 
They are. And there are many things 
we can do, both locally and here in 
Washington, to make sure that we cur-
tail that and make sure that young 
people don’t find themselves in the po-
sition to do such a thing to themselves, 
their family, and their community. 

I pledged to Sophia that many of us 
here in Washington are committed to 
doing what we can to make sure that 
suicide rates in general, but specifi-
cally suicide rates amongst young peo-
ple, are curtailed and they hopefully 
stop and come down to zero soon. 

I thank Sophia for visiting us, and I 
thank her teachers and all of those who 
brought her here today. 

f 

THANKING USO FOR ITS COMMIT-
MENT TO AMERICAN SERVICE-
MEMBERS 
(Mr. THOMPSON of Pennsylvania 

asked and was given permission to ad-
dress the House for 1 minute and to re-
vise and extend his remarks.) 

Mr. THOMPSON of Pennsylvania. 
Madam Speaker, the USO is on Capitol 
Hill today for a service project where 
volunteers can assemble care packages 
for servicemembers who are currently 
deployed. 

More than 2,000 care packages will be 
assembled today as part of the Force 
Behind the Forces campaign. 

The USO strengthens America’s mili-
tary servicemembers by keeping them 
connected to family, home, and coun-
try throughout their service to the Na-
tion. 

The USO has more than 200 locations 
around the globe. It serves 4.9 million 
Active-Duty Guard, Reserve, and mem-
bers of their families. 

For more than 75 years, the USO has 
been by the side of America’s military 
servicemembers. From the moment 
they join, through their assignments 
and deployments, and as they transi-
tion back to their communities, the 
USO has been there. 

The USO has delivered more than 2.6 
million care packages since the Care 
Package Program was established in 
2003. In 2018, the USO delivered 120,000 
care packages to servicemembers 
across the globe. 

Madam Speaker, I thank the USO for 
its dedication to our servicemembers 
and their families. As a military fam-
ily, as an individual who has visited 
theaters of war, I see what a difference 
this makes, and I thank them for their 
service. 
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